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Saturday, October 19, 9 a.m. 

Regular Board Meeting 

Meet with Jenny Waggoner, 

President of LWVC 

and other Valley leagues 

at 10:45. 

 

Monday, November 18,  5p.m. 

Regular Board Meeting 

League Office 

(note change of day) 

 

Sunday, December 8, 2-4p.m. 

Holiday Party 

Details later 

 

Monday, December 16 5 p.m. 

Regular Board Meeting 

League Office 

(note change of day) 
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LWVC president Waggoner to visit Fresno;  

regional  meeting set for  Valley leagues  

A 
 proposed visit to LWVF by Jenny Waggoner, president of the state 

league, has sparked a regional meeting that will take place in Fresno on 

Saturday, October 19 at Stone Soup. 

Members of leagues from Stanislaus, Merced, Tulare and Kern County have been 

invited to participate in three mini-discussions beginning at 10:45 a.m. and con-

tinuing after a catered lunch until about 2 p.m. Earlier in the day, be-

ginning at 9 a.m., the LWVF Board will hold its regular meeting so 

that President Waggoner can observe our customary procedures.  As 

always, members are invited to the Board meeting. 

The discussions after the Board meeting will fo-

cus on local water issues, led by Diane and Bob 

Merrill; environmental issues led by Mary 

Savala and Radley Reep; and mental health is-

sues led by Kay Bertken and Helen Siporin.   For 

each discussion, regional guests will have the 

opportunity to discuss how our efforts compare 

with what is happening in their areas.  

As usual, we will be sure to provide an opportunity 

for member and guest questions and comments. 

Lunch will be catered at $12.00 per person.   

The evening before the regional meeting (Friday, October 18) members are 

invited to join in an informal dinner with our Board members to meet Presi-

dent Waggoner at a local Mediterranean restaurant at individual expense. 

Reservations are required for the dinner at 5:30 p.m. on Friday evening, as 

well as for lunch on Saturday.  Please call Patty Campbell  at 472-3018 to 

make a reservation or for further information.  Reservations are required by 

October 10. 

 

 

 

 



Member News 
 

 

 

 

Please make notes in your roster 

accordingly.  

 

New Members  

 

Linda Gleason  

630 East Home Avenue  

Fresno, CA  93728  

559-696-4095 

Linda.gleason@yahoo.com  

 

Bill Jordan  

767 East Spruce  

Fresno, CA  93720   

 

New phone number  

Toni Eames  

446-1080 

 

We gratefully accept celebra-

tory and memorial gifts.   

Please send dues/ donations 

to Terri Figgs  

Treasurer, LWVF  

1345 Bulldog Lane  

Fresno, 93710  

 

Presidentôs Message 
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W 
hen I attended the LWVC convention in San Jose this past May,  

one of the items I found to be particularly interesting was a pro-

posed amendment to the LWVC bylaws that would establish an 

Advancement Committee ñto provide leadership and support in the creation and 

maintenance of a diversified fundraising strategy that would support the long-

term financial interest of the LWVCò. Per Member Payments are down, and the 

state League needs to find a way to stabilize its financial situation to be able to 

meet program goals. 

 

I came away from that session thinking that our local League could also benefit 

from a long-range financial planning committee.  Recently we were  facing a 

payment for contracted services and it was not certain that we would have the 

funds to cover it. A committee member volunteered to make the payment and 

while I thought this showed great generosity and a strong commitment to 

achieving our goal, the league should not be in this position. We need long-term 

financial planning to ensure that the good work we do will not be restricted by 

lack of funds at any given time. 

 

As a result, we have now formed our own Advancement Committee made up of 

board and off-board members.   At our first meeting we discussed ways to set 

up a fund to help us become more financially secure. When you make donations 

to the League, you will be funding activities such as our recent Transit Seminar, 

Water Workshops, participation in the LWVUS Agriculture Study and the 

LWVC Higher Education Study. Your donations could fund college scholar-

ships, such as the $20,000 in Bette Peterson Scholarships that were awarded to 

needy students over the past two years. We are still involved with the Friant Ranch 

appeal lawsuit to attempt to halt urban sprawl.  We will also be needing funds to send a 

delegation to the National Convention in 2014. 

 

Soon we will be reaching out to all members and other donors for contributions 

to help make our goal a reality.  We hope you will be generous in your support 

of the great work done by our Fresno League. 

 

More Scholarships  

The third time is a charm.  

Once again, member Bette 

Peterson has generously do-

nated $10,000 to provide 

scholarships to Fresno City 

College and Fresno State stu-

dents.  As in the past two 

years, there will be ten 

scholarships of $1,000 each 

that are deposited in each 

studentõs tuition account. 

Many thanks to Bette for her 

generosity and her commit-

ment to the League.  
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Transportation 

    Transportation 
 by Stephenie Frederick 

 

     

At an LWVF Lunch and Learn held 

on September 11 four transit profes-

sionals spoke about their agencies 

and commented on facets of re-

gional transit.  The four were John 

Downs, Fresno Area Express - 

FAX;  Shonna Halterman, Clovis 

Transit Services ï CTS; and Jeff 

Webster and Moses Stites (Fresno 

County Rural Transit Agency - 

FCRTA). 

 

John Downs described six projects 

sponsored by FAX or the Fresno 

County Council of Governments.  

One that identified car-less popula-

tions throughout the county has led 

to connecting riders with many 

forms of transportation, such as 

FAX routes and church van opera-

tions.   The second, a strategic ser-

vice analysis, certified destination 

that, if well served by transit,would 

 

 

 

 

 

attract car owners to transit use.   

Third is a future service that will 

take Fresno residents and visitors to 

Sequoia-Kings Canyon and Yosem-

ite national parks.  Projects four  

and five involve regional farebox 

installation and trip planning. 

 

The sixth and largest project is crea-

tion of bus rapid transit (BRT) in 

Fresno along the Blackstone and 

Ventura-Kings Canyon traffic corri-

dors, and through downtown 

Fresno.   With bus-floor-level plat-

forms and ticket-vending machines, 

BRT resembles train service.  The 

bicycle-friendly buses will arrive 

every ten minutes at stations located 

one mile apart. 

According to Shonna Halterman, a 

consolidated transit district would 

not serve Clovis as well as an inde-

pendent district.   As a small system, 

CTS is able to offer efficient and 

flexible service that is closely coor-

dinated with FAX and FCRTA.  

CTS operates two fixed-route lines 

(Stageline) and a demand-response 

service for disabled residents 

(Roundup). 

 

Jeff Webster and Moses Stites  de-

scribed a far-flung network of routes 

that serve 13 incorporated and 26 

unincorporated rural communities.   

Patrons use the routes to reach 

medical clinics, shop for food, ap-

pear in courts in Fresno, visit friends 

and family, and depart as parolees 

from prison.   Like CTS, FCRTA 

found that regional consolidation 

would offer no benefits to patrons.  

But FCRTA cooperates closely with 

other transportation systems, includ-

ing small ones outside the county 

borders,   FCRTA also operates a 

highly successful vanpool program 

used by farmworkers, and operates 

four minivans that pick up patrons 

in outlying areas not served by the 

transit routes. 

 

- 

 

 

 

 

 

SB 4 (Pavley) was passed by the Legislature and signed by 

Governor Brown.  This bill establishes a comprehensive statu-

tory frameworkðprobably the strongest in the countryðfor 

regulating hydraulic fracturing (ñfrackingò) and acidization 

of oil and gas wells. 

However, The League of Women Voters of California has 

strong concerns about recent amendments to the bill that 

could weaken the oversight of the fracking process while the 

adoption of regulations is under way or could be construed as 

an exemption to the California Environmental Quality Act  

 

(CEQA) review of fracking. We regret that a remedy was not 

found before the Legislature went into recess for the year. 

However, we are committed to working with policy makers 

and our allies to put a correction to the CEQA language into 

place in the coming months. 

 

We will also monitor implementation of the bill and partici-

pate in the various public processes it establishes. 

 

LWVC COMMENTS ON FRACKING  
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Education 
   by Kay Bertken 

 

 

School board meetings have been notably without 

controversy at the beginning of this school year.  

The implementation of multiple boundary changes 

that affected the home schools of many students 

seemed to have gone smoothly.   Students have 

moved into new buildings at multiple campuses, 

preschools  have opened in new sites,  and middle 

school ñredesignò has been implemented at all the 

traditional middle schools, giving 7th and 8th graders 

new access to elective classes and teachers time to 

collaborate. 

Extra funding plan approved 

The State approved the districtôs application for 

one-time restoration of preschool expenses totaling 

$1.5 million. At  its September meeting, the Board 

of Trustees approved a plan to expend those funds.  

That plan includes a $250 supply fund for each 

classroom teacher, $400,000 in funds for this yearôs 

career technical education budget, $125,000 for ath-

letic equipment for middle and high schools, and 

$200,000 for preschool and transitional kindergarten 

art and music. 

Arts investment noted 

The early years music and art investment is part of a 

plan to increase participation in the arts for all of 

Fresno Unified students.  One million dollars was 

set aside in this yearôs budget to replenish the dis-

trictôs instrument  and music materials inventory.  

Those instruments are already in the schools enhancing the 

experience of students at all grade levels.  

  

 

Support from Kennedy Center 

Fresno was chosen as the tenth district nationwide to 

participate with the Kennedy Center for the Per-

forming Arts in expanding and ensuring equitable 

exposure to the arts to all  students.  In 2012, fewer 

than 10% of FUSD students were taught dance, 

theater or visual art.  Arts organizations in the city, 

the City of Fresno  and the County Office of Educa-

tion joined together on behalf of FUSD to  plan to-

gether with representatives of the Kennedy Center.  

They have produced a set of goals and an action 

plan to expand arts education.   The expenditures on 

musical instruments and on early arts education and 

the availability of arts electives in the middle 

schools reflect this plan and a new commitment to 

the arts in Fresno schools.  

 

Local Control Formula funds 

At the September Board meeting a number of public 

speakers spoke in favor of community and student 

participation in decisions about the expenditure of 

new Local Control Formula state dollars.  These 

dollars are part of the new allocation formula pro-

posed by the governor and adopted by the legisla-

ture to differentiate funding on the basis of the chal-

lenges posed by  the proportion of English as a sec-

ond language students and students in poverty.  The 

rules about public participation and the potential 

targeting of those funds have yet to be determined at 

the state level.   Allocation of those funds will be an 

important district focus as soon as the exact amounts 

and the rules have been determined.   

NEXT BOARD OF EDUCATION 

MEETING  

Wednesday, October 9  5:30 p.m.  

Comcast  Channel 98  



 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mental Health  

     by Helen Siporin and Trudi Thom 

 

An update on three housing sites under administration 

of the Mental Health Services Act was provided at the 

September meeting of the Mental Health Board.. Trin-

ity, Alta Monte and Santa Clara represent a collabora-

tive effort between the Housing Authority, which pro-

vides the property management, and County Behavioral 

Health, which provides  services and supports.. An ini-

tial period of difficulty has eased, and collaboration is 

now going smoothly, as the two entities have resolved issues 

stemming primarily from their differing funding requirements.  

Of the 138 residents, 84 are funded through  MHSA 

and have received approximately 1,230 hours of group 

support, in addition to case management, peer support, 

transportation and other services. The placement rate is 

relatively stable at 82%, with some turnover being due 

to residents moving to Section 8 housing, to higher lev-

els of care, or death. Considering services are volun-

tary, the low rate of turnover speaks to a sense of trust. 

After one year of residency, MHSA housing clients 

may become eligible for priority placement for Housing 

Choice Vouchers (formerly ñSection 8ò vouchers). 

Sequestration has had a negative effect on housing 

funding. Dawan Utrecht, the Department of Behavorial 

Health Director, hopes the Housing Authority will be 

able to secure a block grant which would lift many of 

the restrictions that make developing supportive hous-

ing for severely mentally ill clients so problematic. The 

Director acknowledges expressed concerns about safety 

at Santa Clara, and agrees that new housing locations 

need to carefully balance safety and the functionality of 

residents.  
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Three scenarios + one  

still donõt add up right 

by Stephenie Frederick 

In compliance with SB375, California's landmark plan-

ning legislation that links transportation and land use, 

Fresno County Council of Governments staff asked 

county residents to express their preference for one of 

three hypothetical scenarios showing where county popu-

lation and job growth might end up by 2035.   

 

Each scenario was rated according to its likely contribu-

tion to greenhouse-gas emissions, air-quality emissions, 

vehicle miles traveled and valuable farmland.  Athough 

the scenarios differed, their ratings scarcely varied.  Con-

tribution to air pollutants, for example, was virtually 

identical across the three scenarios, even though one sce-

nario eliminated all development around Millerton Lake. 

 

After sorting it all out, fifty-eight percent of workshop 

attendees voted for Scenario C, a vision that eliminates three de-

velopments around Millerton Lake.  This vote was advisory. 

 

Recently two advisory committees met to recommend 

one of the scenarios to be incorporated into the 2014 Re-

gional Transportation Plan.  The Community Equity Coa-

lition, a group of representatives from many Fresno non-

profits, asked the two advisory committees to extend the 

public education and comment time by one month in or-

der to allow the coalition to develop a fourth scenario.   

to express a pattern of land use that distinctly im-

proves air quality, reduces greenhouse gases, spares 

farmland, and decreases vehicle miles traveled.   

 

Unfortunately, modeling of the fourth scenario en-

countered data problems, and an inadequate version 

appeared before the RTP Roundtable on September 

18. The roundtable, on a motion from a developer, 

voted in favor of Scenario B. The scenario, tied 

closely to the projections of city and county general 

plans, will become the heart of the 2014 RTP.    
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September 17 was the 226th anniversary of the signing of 

the US Constitution. On 2004 Congress designated Septem-

ber 17 as Constitution Day and required institutions of 

learning  to include teaching about the Constitution in that 

dayôs curriculum.  Jane Worsley and I spoke to students at 

DeVry University about the constitution and gave out voter 

registration forms to four students. 

 

 September 24 was National Voter Registration Day when 

there was  a nationwide effort to register the 51 million eli-

gible Americans who are not yet registered to vote. Nyla 

Zender  accompanied Brandi Orth and spoke to the Board of 

Supervisors about voter registration prior to the Board issu-

ing a resolution supporting voting registration. 

 

 My Valley Voices piece (September 7) described some of 

the misconceptions people hold about voting and refuted 

each one.  League members held voter registration at Fresno 

State, Fresno Adult School, and Reedley College as well as 

at Fresno Pacific University.  My thanks to Diane Blair and 

the Student Unit, Jane Worsley, Terry Johnson, Ruth Afifi, 

Margaret Johnson and Charlotte Pavelko who helped with 

the registration. 

 
 

Voter Services 
   by Liz Shields 

YOUR CHANCE  TO MEET  

LWVC PRESIDENT  

 JENNY WAGGONER  

 

Chat with Jenny  

Friday, October 18, 5:30 p.m.  

Restaurant dinner  

at individual expense  

 

*************************  

Valley Leagues  

Saturday, October 19  

Meet with Jenny  

and Valley League reps  

 

10:45 a.m. ñ2 p.m. Stone Soup  

Catered lunch @ $12  

Mini -workshops on  

§ Water issues  

§ Environmental Issues  

§ Mental Health  

 

Reservations required for both events  

                   by October 10  

 

Please call Patty Campbell, 472 -3018 

Follow Fresno City Council  

October 3, 10, 24, 31, 8:30 a.m.  

Comcast Channel 14  

 

Follow Fresno County Board of Supervisors  

October 1, 8, 15, 22,  9 a.m.  

Comcast Channel 95  

 



 

 

  

Erollment in Covered California health plans begins 

Tuesday, the first of October.  Like most of the 28 

states that have accepted Medicaid expansion and 

insurance exchanges, California has planned a giant 

advertising campaign to educate and solicit appli-

cants from among the 5.2 million eligible Califor-

nians. The $80 million federally-funded campaign 

will launch statewide on October 1st, after having 

been previewed for three weeks in San Diego, Sacra-

mento, and Redding/Chico.  It will run for 15 

months. 

A chief theme of the campaign is ña new state of 

health.ò  Covered California Executive Direc-

tor, Peter V. Lee, says, "You won't be seeing movie 

stars.  You won't be seeing rock stars. You'll be see-

ing stories about real people.ò 

Will we see a new state of health?  To make that hap-

pen, most uninsured people/families must be per-

suaded to sign up.  This will be a problem because 

the fines for defying the individual mandate are low 

at the onset of the ACA and fines for large employers 

have been delayed; and because of the irreducible 

difficulties of the enrollment process. Also, Califor-

nia actually has 8 million uninsureds, of which only 

5.2 million are eligible for Covered California.  The 

rest are 2.8 million undocumented immigrants, ex-

cluded from ACA coverage.   

Some of the larger California counties, including 

Fresno County, have traditionally provided health 

care to medically indigent patients, including un-

documented immigrants.  These county-run programs 

were supported by state funding that is now being 

withdrawn in anticipation of a major conversion of 

the uninsured to 

insured.  Fresno 

County, like 

several others, 

is negotiating 

with its tradi-

tional contract 

health care pro-

viders and with the state to sustain immigrant health 

programs.  Without such programs, the only options 

for sick undocumented workers are emergency rooms 

or rural clinics whose co-pays and lack of specialty 

care limit their utility. 

Some of the larger agricultural employers are trying 

to provide access to health services for their workers.   

Agriland of Chowchilla, with 175 employees, real-

ized that meeting the ACA mandates would not help 

their farm workers, who could not afford the em-

ployee contribution to qualifying health plans.  Agri-

land arranged a contract with a rural health center to 

provide low-cost services to its employees.  Para-

mount Farms has contracted with Kaiser Permanente 

to provide on-site, free services to Paramount work-

ers.  Innovations like these are a needed component 

of any successful national health plan.  

HEALTH CARE REFORM  

by Richard Bertken MD 

(second in a series, exclusive to the VOTER) 

7 

Student Unit elects officers  

by Diane Blair 

The student unit has been busy recruiting new members 

and meeting the formal requirements to obtain official rec-

ognition as a student club/organization at Fresno State. All 

of our paperwork has been filed and approved by the Stu-

dent Involvement Office.  

The newly elected officers for the year are:  Elise 

Barba,President; Daniel Cavallero,Vice President; Allie 

Fisher, Treasurer. 

For our first event of the academic year, students along 

with local League members participated  in National Voter 

Registration Day on September 24 by tabling in the Free 

Speech area, registering students to vote, and distributing 

information regarding voting rights. 



 

 

 
 

 

 

 

This space sponsored by  

Joan Lipton  

Joan Lipton  

 

 

    Be a Voter sponsor ñ $100 per year ñ226-8683 

 

 

 

 

 


